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THE NATURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION (“NRC”) OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A REGULAR MEETING ON NOVEMBER 8, 2012 AT THE AVON TOWN HALL BLDG 7 CONFERENCE ROOM (LOWER LEVEL)

Present were Bob Breckinridge, Mary Harrop, Susan May, Daryl Worobow, Candace Gunn and John E. McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist.
Wade Horsey and Barbra Chester were absent.
 I.     CALL TO ORDER:

 Mr. Breckinridge called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm.

 II.   APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  

There being no corrections to the minutes for September 13, 2012, Ms. May made the motion to approve the minutes.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Gunn. Ms. Harrop, 
Ms. May, Ms. Gunn, Mr. Breckinridge, and Mr. Worobow voted unanimously to approve the minutes. 
III. COMMUNICATIONS:
Mr. McCahill distributed copies of The Habitat, Fall 2012 newsletter to the Commission.
 IV.   OLD BUSINESS:
A. Open Space/Conservation
Mr. McCahill stated that he spoke with Paul Welsh, Maintenance Coordinator for the Department of Public Works, regarding maintenance on the “River Trail” located along the Farmington River southerly of Old Farms Road.  Mr. Welsh advised Mr. McCahill that his crew had removed most of large woody debris with the use of large power equipment such as chainsaws and the roadside mower.  As a result of Mr. McCahill’s visit to the site, he determined that remaining maintenance is hand powered intensive work to remove the smaller debris in remote portions of the trail.  He suggested that the Avon Land Trust may have a team of members interested in trail maintenance that might take on these smaller, hand work projects.
Mr. Breckinridge responded by stating that the Sierra Club, which would receive credits, would also be a good resource for smaller trail maintenance projects. 

Mr. McCahill stated that he would follow up with Mr. Welsh to ensure that his crew has done all that they can do with the use of the larger equipment.

Mr. McCahill, in response to questions at the previous meeting, distributed a section from Chapter 5 of the Town of Avon’s Plan of Conservation and Development, dated 2006, regarding open space and recreation.  The goal of Town Staff, at the time of the update to the Plan of Conservation and Development Plan, was to promote, wherever possible, the connection of the Town’s existing open space with other parcels of open space, and to connect trail networks.  The plan states that this concept will provide additional opportunities for more extensive hiking systems, walking trails, and unfragmented open space areas, which are valuable for maintaining the health of certain wildlife populations.  Mr. McCahill continued by identifying the proposed open space areas as listed in Table 5.3, Chapter 5, in the Town of Avon Plan of Conservation and Development, with reference to Map No. 6, Open Space & Recreation Plan.
Mr. McCahill stated that the Plan of Conservation and Development is reviewed, and updated, by the Town every ten (10) years.  He also stated that there is a section in the Town of Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IX.F, that would allow for the Transfer of Development Rights.  The purpose of this section is to establish a regulation to enable the transfer of development rights in areas identified by the Planning & Zoning Commission as having high priority for preservation (sending areas) to areas identified by the Planning & Zoning Commission as being appropriate for multi-family development (receiving areas).  The goal of this regulation is to preserve valuable natural resources and open spaces while directing development to the appropriate locations.
Mr. McCahill stated that Mr. Horsey was going to follow up with the Department of Public Works regarding the progress of the tree harvest along Huckleberry Hill Road and has not received any additional information from him at this time. He stated that the tree harvesting equipment is still on location but the harvested trees have been removed.  

In response to Ms. May’s question, Mr. McCahill stated that the proceeds received from the sale of the wood at the fair market value, are directed to a revolving account that is  designated to carry out recommendations stated in the Natural Resource Inventory and Management Plan, developed by Ferrucci & Walicki, licensed foresters.
Mr. McCahill stated that the program is overseen by Bruce Williams, Director of Public Works.
Ms. May stated that she does not believe that the program has been managed very well.
Mr. McCahill suggested that the severe storms over the past few years may have been the cause for a delay in the tree harvest program.  Mr. McCahill stated that there was an article in the Town of Avon, October, 2012 newsletter that addressed questions regarding the management plan.
Mr. Breckinridge inquired if the Natural Resources Commission still has the authority to monitor the Management Plan and, if so, would it be helpful to meet with Ferrucci & Walicki once a year to review the plans for the upcoming year.
Mr. McCahill stated that he will contact Mr. Williams with regard to Mr. Breckinridge’s suggestion and reiterated that Mr. Williams manages the tree harvest program.

Mr. McCahill stated that, as a result of questions regarding the property at 245 West Avon Road at the September, 2012 Natural Resources Commission meeting, he identified  the property as being owned by the State of Connecticut.  He continued by stating that he visited the property, entering from Beverly Drive, and discovered that the property has some informal trails. He also came across a camp site and some camping equipment.  Mr. McCahill stated that at the highest point of the property, there is a beautiful view to the west. The property to the west is the Town of Avon open space property.  He continued by stating that there is no public access from High Gate.  The access would be from Beverly Drive or the frontage along West Avon Road, in the vicinity of the Historical Society.
Mr. Breckinridge stated that there are no signs marking the property as state property or stating “no trespassing”.

In response to Ms. Harrop’s question, Mr. McCahill stated that the property is approximately one hundred (100) acres. With regard to the possibility of the transfer of this land to the Town of Avon or the Avon Land Trust, Mr. McCahill stated that he will contact the Secretary of the Office of Policy and Management (OPM).
V.    NEW BUSINESS:
A. New ideas/Projects/Proposals

Ms. Harrop suggested that the Commission consider having the tree sale again in the spring. A brief discussion followed.  Mr. McCahill stated that if the Commission decides to go forward with the tree sale, he will find out who would be the contact person for the project at the Department of Public Works.

B. Trail Mapping 
There was no new business discussed at this time.

VI.   COMMITTEE REPORTS:  

A. Planning and Community Development Specialist
Mr. McCahill referred to the “Recommendations for Bicycle Planning and Design in Avon, Connecticut”, prepared by Christopher McCahill, PH.D., which was distributed to the Commission.  He continued by stating that in May, 2011, the participants in the Unplugged Learning Project conducted a survey of approximately six hundred (600) Avon households, that revealed a strong interest in bicycle infrastructure among the residents.  The survey was then presented to the Town Council. As a result of the presentation, the Town Council suggested that Brandon Robertson, Town Manager, appoint a committee to gather information on the subject.  Steve Kushner, Director of Planning & Community Development was assigned the task of developing a bicycle/pedestrian plan. Dr. Christopher McCahill, PH.D., Engineering & Urban Transportation, offered to assist in the development of a plan, pro bono.  Included in Dr. McCahill’s report is statistical background information, as well as, current conditions and recommended steps to plan for bicycle use in Avon. The report also includes a map and an assessment of the existing bicycle network conditions according to principles from the Bicycle Level of Service (BLOS) concept. Mr. McCahill continued by stating that the map indicates that many of the roads in Avon already provide appropriate levels for bicycle riding.  He continued by stating that the report is a comprehensive working document. The next step is to review the recommendations as they relate to moving forward.  Mr. McCahill stated that the budget is very limited. One of Dr. McCahill’s recommendations is the marking the streets with sharrows, which indicate that travel lanes will be shared with bicycles.  Mr. McCahill stated that it is the consensus of Town Staff, which includes Steve Kushner, Director of Planning & Community Development, Larry Baril, Town Engineer, Bruce Williams, Director of the Department of Public Works and Mr. McCahill that certain roads should be identified to promote the idea that the road will be shared with bicyclists, as indicated by the sharrows.
Mr. McCahill stated that this report did not address the issues of walk ability on Town roads, but one of the issues currently being reviewed is the State’s Department of Transportation installation of a traffic signal at the intersection of Country Club Road and Lovely Street.  He continued by stating that the question is whether there will be a pedestrian crossing also included at this intersection.  If this is accomplished then the question remains can improvements be made along Country Club Road to enable pedestrians to walk to Wheeler Lane and eventually to the Roaring Brook School.

In response to Mr. Worobow’s question, Mr. McCahill stated that there is going to be a traffic signal (and possibly a painted crosswalk) which is scheduled to be installed by the State Department of Transportation in the Spring of 2013.  Mr. McCahill stated that the question is can modest improvements be made along Country Club Road and Wheeler Lane to facilitate walk ability to Roaring Brook School.

Mr. Worobow inquired if the proposed improvements are in the capital budget.
Mr. McCahill responded by stating no.  He continued by stating that any proposed improvements would have to be presented to the Town Council.  Town Council would then direct Town Staff to evaluate the viability of the plan and any options.
Mr. Breckinridge inquired if there will be any warning lights installed for those vehicles traveling in a southerly direction on Lovely Street, in advance of the intersection of Lovely Street and Country Club Road.  There is a concern for speeding vehicles.
Mr. McCahill stated he had not yet seen the plans.

Ms. Harrop stated that there appears to be an increased awareness for pedestrians and bicyclists crossing Route 10 in Simsbury as a result of the installation of the warning lights.
In response to Ms. Harrop’s question, Mr. McCahill stated that there is some indication that the Town Council wants to encourage bicycle riding.  He continued by stating that it is inevitable that bicycle riding is on the increase, and that the Town should be accommodating it safely.
Ms. May stated that she wanted to reiterate her opinion that the sidewalks would benefit  more people if they were extended throughout the business district on Route 44, West Main Street.  She continued by stating that the accessibility of sidewalks along Route 44 would enhance both resident and visitor experience while shopping, walking or bicycle riding, and could also alleviate traffic. Ms. May continued by stating that sidewalks on Route 44 would not take any land away from the residents, as it would if sidewalks were added to Country Club Road or Old Wheeler Lane.  Ms. May reiterated that her research indicated that there are very few students that ride their bicycles to Roaring Brook School.
Mr. Breckinridge stated that, in his opinion, sidewalks along Route 44 used to encourage walk ability is a great idea. 
Mr. McCahill reiterated that when he makes statements he is representing the perspective of the Town Staff and he is not representing a select group.  He continued by stating what is being considered is collective goals that best serve the greater community.
Ms. May inquired as to where the resources would come from to fund the sidewalks.

Mr. McCahill stated that there are no current funds for sidewalks.  He continued by stating that as a result of Ms. May’s concerns expressed at previous Natural Resources Commission meetings, he personally inventoried all the sidewalks in Avon, to include the existing sidewalks on Route 44, to ensure that they were included in the proposed plan developed by Dr. McCahill.  Mr. McCahill stated that there is a collective effort being made to develop a plan that is beneficial to the entire community.
Mr. Breckinridge stated, for clarification, that the Avon Land Trust connects trails in Avon using properties owned by the Avon Land Trust and it does not involve funding from the Town.  He continued by stating that Town Staff tries to accomplish the same goal by connecting trails on properties owned by the Town of Avon.

Ms. May reiterated that the Town should focus on issues of concern at the four (4) Rails to Trails crossings that had been previously discussed.  She continued by stating that the safety of walkers and cyclists at these crossings should be a priority which should be presented to the Town Council. In general, Ms. May stated that, in her opinion, the best way to ensure the crossings are safe is to install an initial pedestrian warning sign a safe distance (200’, for example) prior to the crossings, along with the installation of warning lights at the actual crossings.
Mr. Breckinridge stated that his research discovered that the cost of the installation of flashing warning lights for the trail crossings would cost between thirty to fifty thousand dollars ($30,000 to $50,000).

Ms. May stated that she will contact Tim LeGeyt and inquire how the pedestrian crossing lights were funded for Canton.

Mr. Worobow stated that he will contact Mary Glassman for similar information for  Simsbury.  

Ms. Harrop suggested that stenciling the names of the roads at the crossings on Rails to Trails would be a great project for the Boy Scouts, for example.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that his research also revealed that a pedestrian push button system was safer than a pedestrian sensor system.  He continued by stating that sensors gave bicyclists a false sense of security in assuming the lights would flash as they passed.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that he discovered that there is a lot of information on this issue that has already been researched by other Towns.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that Steve Kushner has suggested that the Chief of Police be contacted in order for the Traffic Authority to determine if the flashing lights are necessary as a result their evaluation.

Mr. McCahill stated, in response to Ms. May’s statement, that at the time that Rails to Trails was developed fifteen (15) years ago, a lot of time was spent ensuring that they meet the design standards that were in place.
Ms. May questioned again how Canton and Simsbury were able to install the pedestrian crossing lights.

Mr. McCahill responded by stating that standards and expectations have changed in the past twelve (12) years.  He continued by stating that the volume of traffic on the roads being discussed (Route 10 and Dowd Avenue) are significantly higher.  
Mr. Breckinridge stated that his research also discovered that any proposal which he read about always included a report on traffic volume.
Ms. May concurred that Avon has to “keep up with the times” with regard to upgrades and maintenance of the existing trails.  She continued by stating that the Town has limited resources and it should be focusing on improving resources that already exist and those that will benefit the majority of the residents.
Ms. May stated that every trail crossing on Rails to Trails should have a warning light system in place, based on a system of priority.
Mr. Breckinridge stated that the next step should be a report from the Traffic Authority to determine necessity.

Ms. Harrop stated that the intent is to eliminate the possibility of injury.
Mr. Worobow inquired if a traffic light is installed at the intersection of Country Club Road and Lovely Street, are there state requirements regarding curbs/sidewalks that would also have to be installed. 

Mr. McCahill stated that the State has minimum design standards which have to be met.

Mr. McCahill will research the process as to whether it is up to the Natural Resource Commission or the Town Council to initiate an evaluation from the Traffic Authority with regard to Rails to Trails crossings. 

Mr. McCahill stated that there was nothing new to report on the Lower Farmington/ River Wild & Scenic Designation.  The bill currently pending before the House of Representatives subcommittee is HR 4360 and the bill currently pending before the Senate is S2286. He continued by stating that the Senate Energy and Natural Resources Committee found no objection to the bills in a hearing that took place last summer.  Mr. McCahill stated that the Wild & Scenic designation will likely be included into a multi-part omnibus land use bill in the future.
B. Natural Resource Award
Mr. McCahill distributed a “draft” copy of the Natural Resources Commission Award for the Commission’s review.  He continued by stating that the award, if the Town Council can accommodate the presentation, would be presented at the Town Council meeting on January 3, 2013.  He continued by recommending that the Natural Resources Commission currently scheduled for January 10, 2013 be realigned with the January 3rd presentation, with the Commission’s meeting to immediately follow.
It was the consensus of the Commission that the “draft” award looks great.  

Ms. Harrop offered to get flowers for Ms. D’Esopo.

VII. NEXT MEETING:   January 10, 2013, or rescheduled to January 3, 2012.
There being no further business, Mr. Breckinridge adjourned the meeting at 9:06 pm.
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